


[bookmark: _Hlk32842819]Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones
Minutes of proceedings of the monthly meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones held on Monday 16th May 2022, 10.00am, Ballybay Civic Centre.  
Members Present: 	The Cathaoirleach Cllr Richard Truell presided,
The following members were also present: Cllrs: Pat Treanor, Hugh McElvaney and Seamus Coyle.
In Attendance:	Patricia Monahan DOS, Kevin McNally Municipal District Co-ordinator, Colin Murphy Executive Engineer, Gillian Costello Staff Officer.  
Apologies:	Cllr. Sean Gilliland. 
The Cathaoirleach Cllr Richard Truell welcomed all to the meeting in Ballybay Civic Centre, noting this as the first meeting in Ballybay following Covid.  
The Cathaoirleach extended his sympathies to the Leonard family on the passing of Jimmy Leonard, a past colleague and a former member of Monaghan County Council for the Clones Electoral Area from 1971 to 1999.  All members expressed their sympathies.  
1. Confirmation of Minutes
Cllr Pat Treanor proposed March monthly meeting minutes, Cathaoirleach Cllr Richard Truell seconded the proposal and it was agreed by all. 
2. Correspondence Sent 
Correspondence sent was noted by the members.  
3. Correspondence Received
Correspondence received was noted by the members.  There was a discussion regarding process times for passport applications.  Cllr. Coyle wished to acknowledge responses received from Deputy Niamh Smyth TD, Senator Joe O’Reilly and Minister Heather Humphreys.  Cllr. Coyle noted that 39% of applications were submitted incomplete and raised concerns as to whether adequate assistance is available to the public and individuals to complete the necessary application forms. Cllr Coyle also noted that people needed to be mindful of their passport expiry date and ensured that their applications were submitted in ample time.    
Cllr. Treanor expressed his concern with the content of the response received by Deputy Niamh Smyth TD from the Minister of Foreign Affairs which states “There are currently over 167,000 applications in the Passport Service system.  While there is a very high volume of applications, this does not represent a backlog” Cllr. Treanor confirmed that he had received complaints from the public informing him of additional requests for information received over 2 months following the submission date of passport applications. Cllr. Treanor requested that the promised changes to the passport application process be implemented immediately    



4. Consideration of report on Black Pig’s Dyke – Mr. James Hennessey, The Paul Hogarth Company.
Mr. Hennessey’s presentation highlighted the importance of the Black Pig’s Dyke and its regional and national significance; the development of this site will attract visitors to the area.  Public consultations have been undertaken through surveys while also informing the public on the importance of maintaining this structure.  The site will have parking facilities, viewing area, wooden walkways over the Dyke, guided tours, bike hire and willow sculptures, which local artists will be commissioned to create.    
Mr. Hennessey noted that this project includes a proposal for a complementary site in the village of Scotshouse, which will house a replica of a section of the Dyke and a visitor’s information centre, promoting the economic prosperity of the area.  
Following discussions, it was advised the site has not yet been secured and project costings will follow this.  The project will focus on linkages to language and the history of the area.  Further public consultation will be undertaken prior to agreement of the final project plan.  

The Members unanimously expressed their approval for this proposal and agreed it was important to acknowledge and promote an asset of such significance and to encourage local involvement in the consultation process.  

Proposed by Cllr. Pat Treanor and Second by Cllr. Seamus Coyle.

5. Report by Municipal District Co-Ordinator.
Mr. Kevin McNally presented his report to the members;
Ballybay Courtyard Site
The Council has agreed for the Municipal District office progress a pilot scheme for the provision of new EV charging points in the new town centre carpark.  We are currently working with Easygo regarding this scheme. Easygo have already undertaken surveys of the site. The Councils solicitor is currently reviewing the Easygo terms and conditions and will advise the Council if a Section 183 notice is required for the project to proceed.  The Councils Housing section are in the process of finalising the appointment of Sander Construction to provide new social housing units on the remainder of the Ballybay Courtyard site. Construction works will be commencing shortly. 

Ballybay Town Park 
The Municipal District office has completed design work for the proposed Lido and refurbishment of the boathouse. Tenders for the required works have been returned and are currently being assessed. It is hoped to appoint the successful contractor in June with works proceeding thereafter.   
[bookmark: _Hlk100659324]
Ballybay Regeneration committee
The next meeting of the Ballybay Regeneration committee is scheduled for Thursday 19th May 2022 at 6.00pm. The meeting has been rescheduled to accommodate a presentation from the artist for the proposed mural at McAvinneys corner.  

Former Lennard Arms Hotel 
Lowry Construction are continuing with phase 1 of the works to the former Lennard Arms.  These works consist of stripping out the building and asbestos removal. It is envisaged that the works will be completed in the coming weeks. The Municipal District office has submitted a detailed application for funding for the next phase of the project under Category 1 of the Rural Regeneration and Development fund. This phase will facilitate the demolition of the newer sections of the building, renovate the remaining internal sections and allow for fitout. 

Clones Town and Village 
The works to install ducting to facilitate the undergrounding of overhead cables on Cara Street are progressing. We are currently seeking a programme from the ESB regarding their works to underground the overhead cables. 

Clones to Smithboro Greenway 
As advised at the last meeting the consultant is currently finalising his report regarding the route selection. This element of work completes the current scope of Clandillion Consulting Engineers. A separate tender for the appointment of a consultant to undertake preliminary design work and seek statutory approvals has been issued.  The appointment for this further phase of the project will be made before the end of the month. 

Town and Village 
We are currently finalising tender documentation for the procurement of consultants to deliver the villages plans for Drum and Rockcorry Villages. It is hoped that these appointments will be made in be made in July.

Also, under this funding, we will commence the procurement process for technical expertise to assist with the scoping of the Fermanagh Street streetscape scheme. Once this team has been appointed they will work closely with the Clones Town Team and the Council to deliver the scheme.

Lough Egish junction realignment project 
The part eight process for this scheme has commenced and is programmed to be considered by Monaghan County Council during the July meeting. Negotiations for the required lands are still ongoing. The Municipal District office is progressing the project through the detailed design stage. In order to fast track the scheme, tenders for the construction phase will be sought later in the month. 

Active Travel Schemes 
The Municipal District will shortly surface dress the Carn and Mullnamoys lanes in Clones. These works will complete the active travel schemes at these locations.  

The Municipal District is finalising the detailed dosing of the St Tiarnachs plaza project and hope to commence the Part 8 process for the project in the coming weeks. 

Agreement has been reached with landowners to acquire the necessary lands to widen the remaining section of Cannon/River lane. Tender documents are currently been prepared and will be issued next month. 

Our colleagues in the Active travel team have finalized the proposals for a footpath proposed to Tirnahinch Road, Clones. Tenders for these works will be sought in the coming weeks.  

In addition to these works the design for other active travel schemes in Clones such as cycle lane proposed for 98 avenue, new pedestrian crossing for Analore street near Adamson’s pub and new street lighting proposed for Clones Scotshouse Road are currently been finalized. These will be presented to the members for their consideration prior to going to tender.  

Mr. Colin Murphy presented his report to the members;
Roads Programme
[bookmark: _Hlk104967837]TH Moore have been appointed as the successful contractor for the Bitmac programme in the County. They will commence overlay works on Wednesday 18th May 2022 on the Carrickatee road and continue in our Municipal District until the local roads are complete. They will return to the Municipal District later in the summer to complete the Regional Roads 
Surface Dressing commenced on Thursday 12th May in our Municipal District and the plant will remain here for another three weeks. Two roads at Garran and Geenagh have been completed to date.  
[bookmark: _Hlk103788501]Mr. Colin Murphy proposed switching the Restoration Improvement funding for the R183 Newbliss to Swanns Cross Road to the R212 Scotshouse Road due to watermains being currently laid on the R183 and also that any surplus money in the Restoration Improvement Code would be used to repair the extremely poor section of the R189 from McCormack’s lane to the Aghabog turn. 
This was proposed by the Cathaoirleach Cllr Richard Truell, seconded by Cllr. Pat Treanor and unanimously agreed by all. 

Bridge Repairs
The Municipal District tradesman has repaired the damaged parapet wall on the bridge located on the R193 between Rockcorry and Ballybay. 
The Cathaoirleach Cllr Richard Truell requested updates on; the village plans for Drum & Rockcorry, Fermanagh Streetscape and enquired of the likelihood of the completion of the Clones to Smithborough Greenway.
Mr. Kevin McNally advised the procurement process for the consultant to prepare the village plans for Drum and Rockcorry was due to commence.  In addition to this, the tender documentation for the procurement of a design team to scope out the works for the Fermanagh streetscape is being undertaken in conjunction with the Clones Town Team. 
The route selection process for the proposed greenway is currently been finalised.  The Council have commenced a further procurement process to appoint a consultant to bring the project through to statutory approval stage. 
Cathaoirleach Cllr Richard Truell requested that contact is made with the Energia Group, who are currently installing wind turbines in the county, requesting that through their means they would install Electric Vehicle charging points in Newbliss.  Cathaoirleach Cllr Richard Truell advised he has received representations regarding the fact there is no public water supply for the Killeevan to Annalore areas. The Members highlighted the high costs for water connections, and it was unanimously agreed to issue correspondence to Irish Water requesting that the scheme is extended to these areas not currently provided with a public water supply.   
Cllr. Pat Treanor welcomed progress to date with Easygo on the pilot scheme in Ballybay for installation of an Electric Vehicle Charger and the advancement of works on River Lane.  Cllr. Pat Treanor noted works on the Lennard Arms are slow and would like to see more rapid progression.  In relation to the planned streetscape improvement for Fermanagh Street, demolition of buildings has created vacant sites along the street and particular attention is required to address such sites to improve the aesthetic appearances. Cllr Treanor requested that if the budget allowed extending works beyond the specified location, this should be considered.  Mr. Kevin McNally advised the programme of works under this scheme includes improvement to the façade of buildings, repair of guttering and painting. The works will also include the provision of a micro park and murals for prominent gable walls. 
Cllr. Pat Treanor highlighted sightlines at McCormack’s lane located on the Smithborough to Newbliss road are an issue, can this be addressed.  Mr. Colin Murphy advised in this location funds are available to undertake overlay works, addressing realignment will require additional funding.  
Cllr. Seamus Coyle questioned if the installation of Electric Vehicle Charging points should have been rolled out under a National Plan but welcomed work with Easygo to address installation of EV Charging in Ballybay.  Cllr. Seamus Coyle noted the Town Park in Ballybay has uncut grass during summer months and this is prohibiting children from playing in these areas, Mr. Kevin McNally advised the Town Park was designed with complimentary biodiversity and natural play areas and in keeping with this some meadow areas are left to grow long over summer.  Cllr. Seamus Coyle raised the issue of noise from loose manhole lids in Ballybay when traffic moves across them. Mr. Colin Murphy advised he has made contact with Irish Water regarding the required repairs and it has been confirmed that this issue will be addressed shortly.  In response to a query Cllr. Seamus Coyle raised regarding progression of the Greenway from Ballybay to Cootehill, Mr. Kevin McNally advised presently there is no funding for this project, but the Municipal District are actively seeking funding for same. 
Cllr. Hugh McElvaney welcomed clarification on the Town Park design plan as he has also received complaints regarding overgrown grass.  Cllr. Hugh McElvaney also highlighted the need to cut overgrown trees on the Clones Road. Mr. Colin Murphy advised there is an agreement with the landowners to cut them following the bird nesting season.  Cllr. Hugh McElvaney requested for the Killygraggy to Rockcorry road to go on the Municipal District roads programme. Mr. Colin Murphy advised this road was proposed for the 2021 pilot scheme but was rejected by the department as a larger scale project was with higher volumes of daily HGV traffic. Mr Murphy noted that the R180 Lough Egish to Carrickmacross was selected.  The Killygraggy to Rockcorry road will be logged on the Defects App. for continued maintenance.

6. [bookmark: _Hlk104972778]Matters arising from previous minutes.
The Members welcomed granting of Planning approval for Ballybay Fire Station. Mr Murphy noted that the Bridge Rehabilitation Programme is currently at procurement stage.  Mr. Kevin McNally confirmed that the decorative stone finish for the new retaining wall in Latton will be completed shortly.  Cllr. Hugh McElvaney noted the traffic calming scheme in Corcaghan required further work. Mr. Colin Murphy advised that the newly installed traffic speed feedback signs are been updated and the traffic counter will be put back in following this.  Cllr. Seamus Coyle requested an update on the provision of a bus shelter in the carpark at Latton, adjacent to Scoil Mhuire and St. Mary's Church and the remedial works of the carpark. Mr. Kevin McNally noted that currently there wasn’t any funding opportunities for a bus shelter but that this issue would be monitored. 

7. Notice of Motion.
[bookmark: _Hlk103788370]Cllr Seamus Coyle proposes
"That Ballybay-Clones Municipal District request Monaghan County Council to seek from the Department of Housing, Local Government & Heritage, the Minister, Darragh O'Brien TD and the Government, an allocation of funding for the purchase of lands and provision of services i.e. water, sewerage, electricity, broadband etc to facilitate Serviced Sites in County Monaghan, to assist people, especially young people to construct their own to the design and standards they require.”
Cllr. Pat Treanor expressed his support noting this initiative would make it easier to get sites and build currently people experience difficulties buying and getting planning permission, service sites will help.
It was unanimously agreed this Motion is to be forwarded to Monaghan County Council, Minister Darragh O'Brien TD and all local Oireachtas Members.
Proposed by Seamus Coyle and Seconded by Pat Treanor, unanimously agreed by all.  

8. Questions 
Cathaoirleach Cllr Richard Truell asked:
Q1: Could the Ballybay Clones Municipal District examine a proposed road overlay on the R212 Clones to Scotshouse Road? This road is on poor condition and carries a large proportion of heavy goods vehicles which is causing immediate deterioration of the current surface. 
Answer
The R212 Clones to Scotshouse Road is currently on the Restoration Improvement programme for overlay works in 2024, however, due its deteriorating condition the Municipal District are currently reviewing options to enable overlay works to be carried out sooner.
 
Q2: Could the Ballybay Clones Municipal District provide an update on the Dartry ORIS at Dartry Forest? Have consultants produced any reports on this to date?
Answer
Following the completion of the procurement process for the required professional services to design and procure the construction element of the project, the Council has appointed the Paul Hogarth Company. The Council has also commenced focused consultation with key stakeholders. Detailed designs and specification in line with the proposals awarded funding under the Outdoor Recreation Infrastructure scheme, are currently being developed and are programmed to be completed in June 2022. In addition to these works and to build on the practical measures in the current phase, the Council is preparing a further funding application for Phase 2 of the Dartrey Forest Analysis and Opportunities Plan.  This further phase will incorporate features which will engage visitors with and celebrate the natural heritage of the Forest along the existing walking trails. 

[bookmark: _Hlk103339073][bookmark: _Hlk103345144]Q3: Could the Ballybay Clones Municipal District examine the LT 30001 at Aughnamullan Church of Ireland as the road is in poor condition at present and requires remedial works. 
Answer
The Municipal Distract have placed this road on the defects register and will carry out remedial patch repairs when resources permit.
 
Q4: Could Ballybay Clones Municipal District carry out maintenance on the Crann Mor Housing Development play area? This is to include grass cutting, litter picking and cleaning of playground area?
Answer
The Municipal District currently do not undertake grass cutting at the Crann Mor Housing Estate. Todate, the Residents Association have maintained this estate. Funding for such works is available from the Councils Environmental fund.  The Residents Association should liaise with the Councils Community and Enterprise Section and become members of the County’s Tidy Towns & Residents Association network.  This will allow the Residents Association to get news of funding opportunities, and also advice and support from Council staff and other groups.  The Municipal District is available to assist in this matter. 

Q5: Could the Ballybay Clones Municipal District provide an update on traffic management proposals for the R183 approaching Newbliss from Swanns Cross and the R189 approaching Newbliss from Threemilehouse? 
Answer
The Engineering staff of the Municipal District have recently met with the Councils Active Travel team regarding this project. The Active Travel team are currently assessing a number of traffic calming options for Newbliss Village. They hope to develop a scheme and request funding from the National Transport Authority, for the required works, later this year.

Cllr. Seamus Coyle asked:
[bookmark: _Hlk103330475]Q1: The completion of works on the Car Park at the Courtyard Development Site at Main Street, Ballybay is a great credit to all involved and much appreciated and acknowledged by the people and business community in Ballybay, can Monaghan County Council arrange to immediately have directional signage erected at appropriate locations in the town to make all persons, visitors etc to Balllybay aware of the  Town Centre Car Parking facilities ?.

Answer
An order for new signage for the carpark was placed some weeks ago. The Municipal District is liaising with the supplier regarding a delivery date for the signs. It is hoped that these signs will be erected in the coming weeks. 

Q2: Can Monaghan County Council immediately expediate works to address the dangers and inconvenience caused to all road users of the LS072011, Tullycarragh, Drumhowan, of the flooding caused by the Culvert/Bridge/Road Crossing as serious concern has been expressed for a lengthy period by the dangerous flooding at this location in winter and heavy rains?
Answer 
The Engineering staff of the Municipal District undertaken a survey of this area. To prevent flooding on this road, the works would involve the cleaning of land drains on private ground which are all overgrown for approximately 1.2km. The Municipal District do not have funding for such works, however we will examine if it is a suitable project for an OPW funding application. 

Q3: A serious noise/nuisance etc is being caused over a period of noise/rattling of Manhole/Grating Covers in Ballybay Town, particularly recently on St. Patrick's Street, this is causing great annoyance to local residence's as vehicles pass over these locations causing great rattles/noise, which is very disturbing, particularly at night, can Monaghan County Council have these locations repaired immediately?
Answer
The Municipal District have forwarded this issue to Irish Water for inspection and have requested that all defects are repaired immediately. Irish Water have confirmed that the remedial works will be completed shortly. 

Q4: Ballybay proudly has one of finest Town Parks in the area, with excellent play/walking/activities area's for all ages provided, attaching many visitors to the town, however there is concern locally as to what plan's/policies Monaghan County Council have in place for Grass Cutting at the facility, while acknowledging the great work in developing and maintaining the Town Park, there is concern that grass is let grow wild during the peak usage/visitor period of the summer months ,can Monaghan County Council outline their plans for grass cutting in the Park for the months ahead?.
Answer
The Municipal District cut the grass in Ballybay Town park on a regular basis throughout the year. Monaghan County Council have introduced a Biodiversity Plan for the county which incorporates reducing the frequency of mowing of grass in certain areas to promote the creation of pollinator friendly areas. A number of areas have been selected in Ballybay Town Park in consultation with Monaghan Count Councillor’s Horticulturist. These areas include the section of grass bordering the lake, the section at the back of the basketball court and the small green area adjacent the Carpark at the Mart Entrance. 

9.   CE Orders 
CE orders 31/22 to 35/22 were noted by the members.

10.  Votes of Congratulations/Sympathy
Vote of Sympathy 
· To the former CE of Monaghan County Council, Declan Nelson and family on the death of his wife Mary.
· To the Sheridan and Deery families on the death of Elaine Sheridan wife of Ballybay Fire Service Member, Gavin Sheridan.
· To the Doran family on the death of Pat Doren former County Council employee.
· To the Leonard family, Smithborough on the death of former member of Monaghan County Council for the Clones Electoral Area from 1971 to 1999, Jimmy Leonard.
· To the Maguire family on the death of Kathleen Maguire, mother & wife of former Clones Town Councillor, Frank Maguire. 
· To the McHugh family on the death of Fr. Pat McHugh.  

Votes of Congratulations
· To Paul McPhillips & Judith Caffrey on their appearance on RTE “Great House Revival”.  

11. [bookmark: _Hlk54017222]  AOB
Cllr. Seamus Coyle noted the Ulster Final will take place in Clones on Sunday May 29th, in St. Tiernach’s Park and wished ever success to organisers and Municipal District staff, this was unanimously agreed by all. 
Meeting concluded. 
[bookmark: _Hlk57900498]Next meeting scheduled for 20th June 2022 at 10.00am in Ballybay/Clones MD Chamber, Clones.  


Signed	__________________________ 
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Signed	__________________________ 
Meetings Administrator
Date 	16th May 2022




